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	1.
	PURPOSE OF REPORT

That Members agree the content of the Rothwell & Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Submission and Sustainability Appraisal for submission to the Secretary of State.



	
	

	2.
	INFORMATION


	2.1
2.2
2.3

2.4

2.5

2.6

2.7

2.8

2.9

2.10

	Members will recall that representations made on the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan (AAP) Proposed Submission were reported to this Committee on 9th March 2010.  Members noted the contents of the representations and agreed that officers progress the Plan for Submission, reporting to a future meeting with the results of affordable housing viability modelling and development contributions. This report details the work undertaken in preparation of the Submission to the Secretary of State.
A copy of the Submission AAP is attached at Appendix “A“.  The document clearly indicates minor changes since the Proposed Submission version, additions are made using a different shade. The associated Sustainability Appraisal can be inspected on the Council’s website and is also available to view in the Members Room.
Affordable Housing Viability Modelling
As detailed in the 9th March 2010 committee report, an affordable housing viability assessment is required before the AAP is Submitted, in line with the requirements of paragraph 29 of PPS3: Housing.  The overall assessment of the affordable housing target within the AAP has been undertaken by consultants AECOM, based on the North Northamptonshire Affordable Housing Viability Model.
The modelling methodology is based on net present value and net present cost, and considers the viability of the housing target at the present time, based on a range of assumptions including S106 contributions, land values, sales values and cost inflation. To summarise, the report concludes that neither of the Sustainable Urban Extensions (SUEs) proposed are viable at the 30% affordable housing target at the present time based on Net Present Costs and Net Present Value.  It concludes that, as stated within the Proposed Submission document, the housing policy should state that 30% affordable housing should be sought, with the exact proportion to be determined at the planning application stage through negotiation based on a detailed viability assessment at that time.  It also highlights that as market conditions change and the economy starts to recover then the viability position may change and thus there is benefit in the authority looking to establish an overage provision to enhance the S106 contribution.  Such negotiation can only be undertaken at the time a detailed planning application comes forward in the light of circumstances in existence at the time. 
Development Contributions
The approach to Development Contributions has been strengthened within the AAP, with inclusion of a paragraph at 5.0.4 and further detail within Section 8 Infrastructure, Delivery and Monitoring.  This has included explicit reference to Policy 6 of the Core Spatial Strategy (CSS) and production of the North Northamptonshire Development Contributions SPD as the starting point for negotiations on development contributions on both SUEs.  The SPD will take forward Policy 6 of the Core Spatial Strategy which sets how development will contribute towards the infrastructure, services and facilities needed to provide balanced, more self-sufficient communities. The SPD will set out the evidence based formulae of costs that may be applied to developments.  It is based on information provided by infrastructure providers and evidence collated by Kettering Borough Council on local requirements specific to the Borough.
Contributions towards infrastructure through a Section 106 Agreement will need to meet the legal tests:

· Necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

· Directly related to the proposed development; and

· Fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development.

Contributions will be required to meet the local needs as well as county wide requirements such as education and highways. In addition to these costs within the SPD the individual Local Planning Authorities may have specific requirements to meet their other policy objectives and may request contributions towards these.
Accessibility
Revisions have been made to the transport and accessibility elements of the AAP and have been informed by ongoing discussions with the Highways Agency and County Highway Authority.  This has included emphasis on minimising the impact of the proposed development on the strategic road network, the A14.  All parties are working together to ensure that excessive additional traffic is not loaded onto the road network and the proposal achieves the Core Spatial Strategy (CSS) 20% modal shift target, as detailed within Policy 13 of the CSS.  A background paper is being prepared by the Council in conjunction with the County Council that will inform the Inspector of the transport strategy for the AAP and the justification for the policies and proposals that relate to transport and accessibility within the Plan.  
Phasing and Monitoring
Section 8 - Infrastructure, Delivery and Monitoring has been updated to ensure that indicators and targets are consistent with core indicators collated for the joint Annual Monitoring Report and both specific and measurable to the individual AAP policies.  The delivery of key infrastructure has been linked to the housing trajectory, providing a method of linking known capacity constraints to delivery of the SUEs.
Other amendments have included a revised proposal map, and an updated Sustainability Appraisal that incorporates peer review comments and any amendments to policies following rewording.  


	3.
	CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT


	3.1
3.2

3.3
	All comments received on the AAP have been processed and are available to view on the Council’s Consultation Portal at http://consult.kettering.gov.uk/portal.  
On Submission a Planning Inspector will be appointed to undertake an independent Examination of the Plan to test its ‘soundness’ and make any changes prior to adoption. As part of this process the Inspector will organise an Examination in Public to consider any representations made on the Plan.   The Planning Inspector’s task is to consider the soundness of the AAP, based upon the Tests of Soundness. The Inspector will define the issues for discussion and invite attendees, starting from the presumption that the AAP is sound unless the evidence proves otherwise.  The Examination would likely commence in January 2011.
Subject to approval by this Committee the AAP will be submitted to the Secretary of State in September, for Examination by an independent Inspector, before adoption in late Spring.


	4.
	POLICY IMPLICATIONS

	4.1
	The AAP will form a part of the North Northamptonshire Local Development Framework.  Its aim is to provide the necessary planning policy for the creation of sustainable urban extensions.

	5.
	USE OF RESOURCES

	5.1
	Staffing and other resourcing costs will arise from the Submission of the AAP and the Examination in Public.  These costs are allocated within the Development Services Policy & Infrastructure revenue budget for 2010-11.


	6. 
	RECOMMENDATION



	
	That Members agree:

1. the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension AAP – Submission, and Sustainability Appraisal for submission to the Secretary of State; and


2. that the finalising of the Submission AAP and Sustainability Appraisal be delegated to the Head of Development Services, in consultation with the Chair of the Committee, for any minor matters requiring amendment as a result of this Committee.
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